State Contracting Standards Board

Privatization Committee

Draft Meeting Minutes
August 6, 2010

Room 173, State Office Building, Hartford, CT

Members Present:  Gale Mattison, Chair; Charles Casella, Jr.; Lawrence Fox; Thomas F. Harrison; Geary Maher.

Members Absent:  None.

Invited Guests Present:  Tom Harley, Mark Neri, and Charlene Casamento, all from ConnDOT.
Members of the public were also present.

Chairman Mattison called the meeting to order at 9:33 AM and noted the presence of a quorum.

Approval of Minutes:  Other than noting and correcting a misspelling of Mr. Maher’s first name, the draft minutes of the June 25, 2010 meeting were unanimously approved.
Privatization Contracts – Bridge Inspections:  Mr. Mattison noted that at its June 25 meeting the Committee had approved a written request to the Connecticut DOT for certain information and statistics concerning its bridge inspection program, and pointed out that by letter dated July 28, 2010 the DOT had provided a detailed response to that request.  Mr. Mattison further noted that three DOT officials were present today to discuss the Department’s written response and to answer any questions that Committee members might have.
Mr. Harley noted that, in round numbers, the DOT is responsible for the safety of 5300 highway bridges (of which 4000 are 20 feet or more in length and are known as “federal rule” bridges), 330 railroad bridges, 1600 highway signs and 800 masts and arms.  Bridge inspections are on a two year cycle and signs and arms are on a four year cycle.  DOT voluntarily inspects state-owned bridges that are between 6 and 20 feet in length.  Mr. Neri said that railroad bridges must also be inspected by the operator of the line using the bridge and that beginning on September 1, 2010 railroad owners (including the State, which owns some freight lines) must inspect their bridges on a one year cycle; this new cycle must be fully operative by March 2011.
There are about 50 DOT employees engaged in the inspection of masts and arms and 6 involved in railroad bridge inspections.  There are other DOT employees who can assist those 56 inspectors with items such as maintenance and the like.  There are 6 consulting-engineer (“CE”) contractors who participate in bridge inspections (two on the rail bridge side).  Railroad bridges have always been inspected by CEs.

The size of the DOT inspection unit is a little larger now than it was some years ago, due in part to a change in the bridge inspection frequency cycle from four to two years.  The cost of bridge inspections is apportioned as 80% from the federal government and 20% from various state sources, including a “pay-as-you-go” fee system.

Mr. Hurley said that the selection of CEs is “quality based” rather than “low bid” based.  This kind of engineering work is considered a “professional service” under federal and state rules and is therefore on a quality rather than a bid standard.

The DOT officials responded to questions from the members, who thanked them for their assistance to the Committee, and departed at 10:55 AM.

Member Discussion:  Chairman Mattison led the members in a discussion of the relationship of the bridge inspection issue to the Board’s statutory scheme, particularly with respect to CGS. Sec. 4e(16)(l).  There was a consensus that bridge inspections have been substantially privatized since before June 1, 2010, that they fit within the statutory definition of a “core government function,” and that the issue offers a good vehicle for evaluating the privatization issue. There was a discussion of whether and to what extent Sec. 4e(16)(l) provides authority for either the Committee or the full Board to review the DOT bridge inspection program.  Among possible issues that could be considered are whether the DOT, in considering the overall costs of using CEs, conducts any analysis of the unfunded portion of state pension liability and, if a cost-benefit analysis template were to be developed for bridge inspections, should it be segmented by function (bridges, signs) or by size (bridges over or under 20 feet).  Mr. Mattison noted that Sec. 4e(16)(m) charges the Office of Policy and Management to work with the Board in developing a cost-benefit analysis template.
The members agreed with Mr. Mattison that these issues require further discussion, including with Assistant Attorney General Jose Salinas, and that the Committee has to be mindful of the funding and personnel realities facing the Board.

Old Business:  Mr. Mattison reitered the challenges affecting the Board and this Committee in view of the budgetary situation facing the State.

New Business:  None.

There being no further business, Mr. Mattison adjourned the meeting at 11:55AM.

Respectfully submitted:

Thomas F. Harrison
